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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

Public Hearing and Regular Meeting 

November 26, 2013 

 

 

 The Zoning Board of Appeals held a public hearing & regular 

meeting on Tuesday, November 26, 2013 in the Public Assembly Room at 

the Southington Municipal Center, 196-200 North Main Street, 

Southington, CT.  Chairman Robert Salka, called the meeting to order 

at 7:00 o’clock, p.m. 

 The following Commissioners were present, viz: 

 Jeffrey D. Gworek, Joseph LaPorte & Mathew J. O’Keefe 

 

 Alternates: Ronald Bohigian 

   

 

 Ex-officio members present were as follows, viz? 

 

 David J. Lavallee, Acting Town Planner 

 

 Absent: Bryan Wysong, Commissioner 

   Dee Ahern, Alternate 

   Paul Bedard, Alternate 

 

 

 Ronald Bohigian was seated for Bryan Wysong for this evening’s 

meeting.  A quorum was determined. 

  

  

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES  

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes from the last 

meeting.   Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice 

vote. 

  

 Jeffrey Gworek explained to the applicants the procedure to be 

followed in the presentation of their appeal and advised that should 

their appeal be approved they file the appropriate paperwork with the 

town clerk’s office and that they had one year to begin their project. 
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ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6033A, Application of Say it With signs for a 

height variance for signage under Sections 13-11 &* 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 35 Darling Street, property of SVA Realty LLC in 

an R-12 zone. 

 MS. MARTEL:  Good evening, Chairman and commissioners.  Cynthia 

Martel, owner of Say it With Signs, 216 Summer Street, Plantsville, 

Connecticut.  And, I am here to represent Dr. Foster who owns 

Southington Veterinarian Association on Darling Street. 

 They’ve come to me to redo their existing sign.  But their major 

concern has been the lack of visibility.  Customers are coming to 

their in an emergency and distressed situations looking for their 

office and often are having a hard time finding them. 

 They’ve talked to the tenant in the front which is Artic Oil who 

has a lot of large vehicles that obliviate a good portion of the sign 

most of the time.   Every time I’ve driven up Queen Street, there is 

always something in front of their sign. 

 So, they are appealing and asking for a height variance on the 

sign. It would be in the same position, the same size of the sign and 

just increasing the height of the existing post.  We will be 

relettering the sign.  That’s their case. 

 The sign now is 8’ to the highest point. And, they are asking for 

12 and they would consider a little bit lower, if possible, need be to 

clear the cars that always parked there. 

 Do you have any questions? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sure we will. 

 Okay.  Anything else to add to this? 

 MS. MARTEL:  No.  The only other thing is that they feel if this 

is not approved, they will then apply for a building sign to put on 

the roof of the building.  So, in lieu of the free-standing sign. 

 THE CHAIR:  Why would they need a variance --- and, Dave, why 

would they need a variance if they put the roof sign up as long as it 

conforms with the building configuration and the sign configuration? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, as it stands now, they are in an R-

12 zone.  It is directly adjacent to a business zone.  So it is a pre-

existing nonconforming sign. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  So, their best bet, I would think is to try and 

get the height variance as opposed to whatever because on the roof, 

they only have a certain amount of projection they can have on the 

roof. I think this would be more to their point of more visibility. 

 But if you went to the lower, you can see the SUV is parked in 

the front, so if you went to the lower 10’, the bottom of the sign 

would be at the roofline of the vehicles that are parked there. 

 So it is less of a variance that they are asking for in that 

case. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you for that. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  But it is directly adjacent to the business zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions of the applicant? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I did look at it and as I drove by, I could see 

cars blocking the bottom of the sign. 

 The only thing I question is the height of 12’.  I don’t know if 

they could do 10’.  I mean, you are still, cars are 5’ and the SUVs 

are 6’. If you started at 6’ and you ended at 10’, you are still going 

to get the bottom of the sign. 

 MS. MARTEL:  I feel that is appropriate.  I agree with you.  They 

asked me to apply for 12, but I agree with you.  When they look at it, 

as long as they get over a standard sized vehicle – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah.  I think if you started at 6 and went up to 10 

that would be fine. 

 MS. MARTEL:  The current sign size is 4’.  So, if we increase the 

post by 2 and go up to 10, I don’t think that is a problem. 

 Dr. Foster is living out of state now, so I’m kind of doing this 

via Tennessee. 

 (Pause) 
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 I think we are trying to make the sign more readable by 

increasing the lettering. 

 And, they also have a problem that there is two 35 Darling 

Streets.  That’s what they tell me.  And, they want to make sure the 

people aren’t confused when they are coming --- for safety reasons, 

also. 

 So, I don’t know where the other 35 Darling Street is.  They say 

there are two. 

 THE CHAIR:  Let me ask you a question. 

 MS. MARTEL:  Um-hum. 

 THE CHAIR:  I am looking at the building. 

 MS. MARTEL:  Yes, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  You can’t see the view, but if you look at this view 

here, um --- there is parking in front of the building which are 

clearly marked.  And, I guess my question is, when you look at this 

layout, you are showing a vehicle, an SUV, a red one, I guess. It’s 

blocking the sign. 

 MS. MARTEL:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is that --- are those authorized parking spaces. 

 MS.MARTEL:  Those are parking in the adjacent lot.  It’s not 

their lot. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Bob, I’ll show you, the sign is right here.  

(Indicating)  So the view you are getting is this (indicating).  You 

are seeing this building. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  In the background you see that building. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So the shot is taken that (indicating) way. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 MS.MARTEL:  Yah.  They don’t have control of those other 

vehicles, the red one that you saw there.  That’s Artic Oil.  

Sometimes they have oil trucks in that area. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any idea of the 10’ versus the 12?  I mean 

when people drive down Darling Street, I mean, you see the roof of the 

building.  You’ve got a nice view. 

 Twelve feet really cuts into that. 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 Thank you. 

 MS. MARTEL:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you. 

 MS.MARTEL:   You’re welcome. 

 Thank you. 
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 B. APPEAL #6034A, Application of Marjeta Papa for a restaurant 

liquor license under Sections 4-01.32, 4-03.32A, 11-04.3 & 15-05 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 2211 Meriden Waterbury Road, property of 

Marion mall Associates LLC c/o David Cayer in a B zone. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Mr. Chairman, I did not see a sign out in front on 

this application. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, did you see it?  Did you see it posted? 

 MR.LAVALLEE:  I didn’t go and check it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Let’s let the applicant go through and then we 

can, if you have a motion, we can continue the public hearing and they 

have to repost the sign if that’s found. 

 Okay? 

 MR. PAPA:  Yah, me and my wife, started the extension at 2211 

Meriden Waterbury Road to open a restaurant over there.  

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, can you turn the mikes up, please? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead.  Thank you. 

 MR. PAPA:  She is my wife, and me.  We’ve been for a long 

business for 15 years now and we just tried to extend because we live 

in Southington for many years a couple of blocks from the new 

location.  We open a restaurant over there.  So --- just want to apply 

for a liquor license. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Could you introduce yourself for the record? 

 MR. PAPA:  Yah.  My name is Manny and I live at 107 Mount Vernon 

Road.  She is my wife, Maria Papa. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Sir, you were supposed to post the sign out front. 

 MR. PAPA:  I did. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It wasn’t there. 

 THE CHAIR:  Where is the location of the sign? 
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 MR. PAPA:  In front.  There is a gas station with a couple of 

more signs over there and I put it, I had to have a hammer.  The wind 

take off today.  Yesterday was very windy.  It was there.  For sure. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I looked.  I just didn’t see it. 

 MR.  PAPA:   Trust me.  It’s 2 by 4, like this (indicating) high. 

Trust me.  I put it in myself. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You probably did put it in there but if the wind 

took it down --- 

 MR. PAPA:  Maybe took it yesterday.  It was too windy.  I didn’t 

check it yesterday. But it is there.  On the 16
th
, I put it on the 16

th
 

over there.  The sign. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s part of Marion over there, am I right? 

 THE CHAIR:    What’s that? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s part of Marion.  Marion. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, Marion. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I know the neighbors over there and I know, I would 

think that they would be here.  But I am just saying I did not see the 

sign. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, what --- any other questions from the board?   

We can address that if there aren’t any other questions.  Or --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What was the space used for prior to your use?  Or 

your proposed use.  Was this used as a restaurant in the past? 

 MR. PAPA:  Yes, restaurant.   Restaurant, yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are you making any changes on the interior of it? 

 MR. PAPA:  I build it from scratch.  There are four walls over 

there.  I did it from scratch. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  And, how many bar seats would you have? 

 MR. PAPA:  There would be about 30, 32, 22, I guess. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, I am looking here and it looks like, 1,2,3,4 – 

 THE CHAIR:  Seventeen. 

 MRS. PAPA:  Seventeen. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Seventeen on this plan. 

 MR. PAPA:  Yes.  There is the booths over there.  There is booths 

in the corner over there. 

 THE CHAIR: No, we are talking about the bar itself. 

 MRS. PAPA:  Only the bar seats. 

 MR. PAPA:  Yes, the bar is going to be 17. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Okay.  Now if we were to act on the application, 

some of the stipulations: 

 You are not going to have any live --- no exotic dancers, male or 

female? 

 MR. PAPA:  No,no,no.  It’s going to be dinners. 

 MRS. PAPA:  And lounge. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: And the bar seats would not exceed 17?  

 MR. PAPA:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Are you going to have any live entertainment? 

 MR. PAPA:  No. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: No live entertainment then? 

 MR. PAPA:  No,no. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If there was a significant change to this floor 

plan, you would have to come back and file a new application.  You are 

aware of that? 

 MR. PAPA:  Floor --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  This is the floor plan that you submitted.  So if 

we give you a special permit it is for this floor plan. 

 MR. PAPA:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If you change the floor plan, then you have to come 

back. 

 MR. PAPA:  Change nothing.  Just the booths and everything over 

there will be by the code. 



9 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 And, if there were a change in management or a change in 

permittee, you would have to come back, as well. 

 MR. PAPA:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 What are your hours of operation? 

 MR. PAPA:  Eleven and twelve o’clock would be the bar.  The 

restaurant would be eleven to eleven. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: And, everything will be inside, correct? 

 MR. PAPA:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Joe, what do you want to do?  If you didn’t see the sign. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I didn’t see it.  If it was that big and that high, 

I would’ve seen it. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  When did you post the sign? 

 MR. PAPA:  The 16
th
. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The 16
th
.  And, you believe it was up --- 

 MR. PAPA:  I, I, I --- I believe I put it with my hands.  Maybe 

it was the big wind.  Maybe it too it off. I no have the time to check 

because we have another restaurant in Waterbury.  Only two people 

running it.  Busy.  I said to my contractor working over there, I say 

the sign, move for the wind.  Nobody shows up Monday because it is too 

cold.  So maybe Monday or Sunday afternoon they take off but, it’s 2 

by 4, I put it like this (indicating) high.  And, the sign is from --- 

like this (indicating). 

 And, the lady in the zoning board she explained to me that if the 

wind takes it, I have to come and tell them to take another sign. 
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 But I put my hands with it, I am sure.  I put it on the 16
th
. 

Maybe it fell down Sunday or Monday with the big wind.  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. PAPA:  To be honest with you, I didn’t see it today.  I was 

too busy going back and forth. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Let me ask you something.  Before you open up down 

there, how long is it going to take you to open to get everything 

down?  Is it a month or two months down the road? 

 MRS. PAPA:  Two months. 

 MR. PAPA:  I, I, I going crazy. Me and my wife work for 16 years 

quite hard and I put all my savings over there because I want to come 

into Southington. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What I am asking you is when do you --- 

 MR. PAPA:  I want to open before Christmas but it is not going to 

happen.  Not going to happen.  Not going to happen. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 The question Dave, we don’t have a meeting until January 14
th
. 

 MR. PAPA:  Gentlemen, today I had inspection for the technical 

stuff. 

 MR.LAPORTE:  Okay. 

 MR. PAPA:  Thank you.  I appreciate it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  

 Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Okay, thank you very much. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 
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 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6035A, Application of Scot R. & Lynelle D. Smalles 

for a 1.7’ side yard setback variance for a proposed addition under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 241 Beechwood Drive, 

property of Scot R. & Lynelle D. Smalles in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Please state your name and address for the record? 

 MR. SAUCIER:   Good evening. My name is Mark Saucier with Saucier 

Builders.  I am here helping to represent Scot & Lynelle.  They are 

the property owners for 241 Beechwood Drive. 

 I believe the variance we are asking for --- you have the map --- 

I think it is 1.8’ for a variance.  Do you have it in front of you? 

 THE CHAIR: Yup. 

 MR.GWOREK: Yah, 1.7. 

 MR. SAUCIER: It’s 1.7.  I’m sorry.  They’re asking for a 1.7’ 

side yard variance.   They have a one car garage currently.  They want 

to another car --- another garage attached to the existing and they 

also want to do a master bedroom above the garage. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Questions? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I don’t have a question, but I think it is a minor 

variance. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, I mean, I did drive by and saw mostly two car 

garages on the street. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s what I saw. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You know, your 20’ side yard is a fairly diminimus 

location. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry?   

 MR. O’KEEFE: That’s it. 

 THE CHAIR:  What will the height; you are going to put a room 

above the garage? 

 MR. SAUCIER: Yes.  The wall height will be the same as the 

current house.  It is a Cape right now.  That neighborhood is a real 

mix.  There are some older homes there that Delahunty built.  And, 
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then some of them have added on and then some of the newer sections 

were bigger when they were built.   

 So, we will be matching the wall height.  The garage height will 

be the same.  And, then the second floor, the new bedroom, second 

floor ceiling will be the same as the existing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Other questions? 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  Did they submit any plans? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  Did they submit any plans? 

 MR. GWOREK: Just the site layout. 

 THE CHAIR:    We’ll probably just put a stipulation that the 

height of the ---you know the bedroom --- the height of the ceiling in 

the new addition --- 

 MR. SAUCIER:  I have one set of plans if you’d like to see it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, I’d like to see that. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  Sure, sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  What we don’t like to do is approve something and 

then when it comes   in, it is totally different. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  I feel it will blend well with the existing 

neighborhood.   

 THE CHAIR:   So the 7’7 from the house, you’ve got the 7’7, 

that’s like a mudroom --- 

 MR. SAUCIER:  Actually, that’s an existing mudroom --- 

 THE CHAIR:  With the double doors? 

 MR. SAUCIER:  Yes.   That is existing.  And, the first bay is 

existing, also. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just a lower roofline.  Okay. 

 MR.  BOHIGIAN:  Looks like it is in harmony with the area. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes.  Are you okay with it?  Have you seen it? 

 MR. GWOREK: Yes. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  We probably should keep the plans though, shouldn’t 

we? 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Should we keep the plans on file? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I guess the question would be:  Can we get a 

set of plans. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  I can give you --- that is my last copy.  I have it 

out to the subcontractors.  But I can get another one if you want to 

keep this? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’d rather put it in as far as the permanent record. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  Sure, sure.  I just want to make sure I didn’t make 

any contractors notes here. 

 (Pause, pause, pause) 

 No, it is a clean copy so you can keep this.  

 THE CHAIR:   Good, thank you. 

 It looks very nice. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, thank you very much. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #6036A, Application of Michael Miller for a special 

exception approval to allow alcohol to be served on an outdoor patio 

under Sections 4-01.32, 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1678 a/k/a. 1672 Meriden Waterbury Road, property of 

Southington Center Ltd in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please state their name and 

address for the record, please? 

 MR. MALONEY:  Yah, Greg Maloney, 25 Monroe Street, Meriden, 

Connecticut. 

 MR. MILLER: Mike Miller, 2 Howard Avenue, Meriden, 

Connecticut 

 THE CHAIR:  And, what can we do for you? 

 MR. MILLER:  We just want to – we have a patio, like a sidewalk 

fenced in out front of Blackstone.  We just want to let people drink 

out there for now and then in early spring build the actual patio. 

 We’re applying for a patio permit. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What is the width of that patio?  I was down there 

today and I was looking at it. 

 MR. MILLER:   Thirty feet. 

 What’s there now? 

 THE CHAIR:  Twenty-five. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s what he is going to do. 

 MR. GWOREK:  What is there now? 

 MR. MILLER:  What’s there now is just a sidewalk.  It’s about 4’, 

5’ by 25’. 

 MR. MALONEY:  It is fenced in. 

 MR. MILLER:  It’s got a fence around it. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, what is to protect the people who just drive 

up there?  What’s to protect them? 

 MR. MILLER:  What do you mean? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  In other words, a safety issue here. 
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 MR. MALONEY:  A steel fence. 

 MR. MILLER: We could put curbs in or something.  It’s not – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Now are you the existing tenant? 

 MR. MILLER:  Yah.  We are the owners of Blackstone. 

 MR. MALONEY:  Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is that something we stipulate at this board or 

the town’s safety put in some type of bollards or something. 

 THE CHAIR:  We can stipulate that. 

 Do you guys; do you take a look at it from the planning side? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Absolutely. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  We can stipulate if you feel it is appropriate 

that they put something in front of there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean there should be some kind of almost 

permanent wall that is going to stop a vehicle.  If somebody is 

driving, you know, into a parking spot and they just cut it too close, 

they’re going to drive right into a table. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, one of the things, when I looked at it, the 

first thing I thought is that I guess you took up two parking spots to 

fit this in. 

 MR. MILLER:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I was looking at it.  You’ve got a parking space 

to the right of it and to the left of it which is to your concern 

which is valid. 

 MR.  O’KEEFE:  I’d rather see a plan, a more substantial plan 

rather than a sketch which would show exactly what’s going to be built 

and what the  safeguards are rather than just dimensions and line that 

say “4’ rail”.   

 MR. MILLER:  We have no problem putting anything in for safety.  

Whatever needs to be done. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So you are talking about what exists there right 

now and not where all the tables are.  That is in the future.  Right? 
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 MR. MILLER:  Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s what I thought. Yah.  This is future. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. That’s for starting the summer. 

 They are going to leave it the way it is now. 

 MR. MILLER:  Right now it hurts us not having a place for people 

to smoke and drink.  They go outside to smoke, but they can’t bring 

their beer with them. 

 So we have, we already have the fenced in area but we want to 

apply for the permit so they can at least bring their beer out into 

that area. 

 MR. MALONEY:  Right. They’re out there anyways right now.  

Without the drink. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  You are not going to be doing anything until 

the spring right? 

 MR. MILLER:  Buildingwise, no. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Um --- would you consider, we’ll continue the 

public hearing --- we could continue the public hearing and it’s up to 

the board.  But I’d like you to come back with something a little more 

substantial as I think Commissioner O’Keefe was saying, showing us, 

because I’m not, I don’t feel comfortable with a parking spot on 

either side.   Somebody gets out there and turns their car on with 

their remote starter and you’ve got exhaust blowing right into the 

tables and there is no buffer there.  As was mentioned, someone can 

drive right into those tables.  That, to me, is a problem. 

 So, I’d like you to rethink it a little bit and where would you 

put something to stop the cars?  And, the consideration of removing 

those two other parking spots on the right and on the left.  That’s my 

thought.  I’ll leave it up to the rest of the board.   

 But I would ask that we think about continuing the public 

hearing.  You guys come back with a little something a little more 

substantial.  Maybe even a sample of the metal rail instead of just 

drawing.  It would be helpful. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Mr. Chairman, Dave said that the town would look 

at it.  Is there things for them to ask the town for certain 

guidelines as far as safety or --- 
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 THE CHAIR:  Yah, what I would suggest is stopping in and talking 

with Dave.  Getting the --- and he is hearing what the board is saying 

--- he can  help you, I think, with what we’ve done in other locations 

with planters or something that are fairly substantial that a car 

can’t go through them --- at least not easily. 

 So, you can work with Dave between now and the next meeting.  

Good point, Ron. 

 Anything else? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If we continue the public hearing though are there 

time limits because we are not going to be meeting for some time and I 

don’t want to run into a time limit situation. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, it would be 65 days from, now, right?  So 

that would – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That puts us close to an automatic approval. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, I think, Mr. Chairman, just to point out, 

the future proposed if you want to call it, it’s an elevated wood 

deck.  Isn’t that correct? 

 How high is that elevated? 

 MR. MILLER:  About 6’.   

 MR. LAVALLEE:   So this would be elevated 6’. 

 MR. MILLER:  A foot or two, I’m sorry. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Okay.  So you have two steps going into it, right? 

 MR. MILLER:  Right. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It’s 18”  or something.  Another step up.  I don’t 

know if that --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  But he does want to use the existing before he does 

that.  So we’re voting on the existing and the new thing? 

 MR. MILLER:  We’d like to try to get the existing now and then 

you can put stipulations in saying before we build we come back.  

That’s fine.  Because we’ll have until the spring to get an 

architectural drawings and stuff like that. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  What are the dimensions of the existing?  I can’t 

see them on here. 

 MR. MILLER:  It’s about 5’ by 20’ or 25’.  A sidewalk. 

 THE CHAIR:  How would, how would the people --- is there a 

business on the left of it? 

 MR. MILLER: No. 

 THE CHAIR: You’re on the end then. 

 MR. MILLER:  Yes. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, recently we saw on Queen Street, I 

think it was El Pupa; they had bollards that were 3 to 3.5’ apart so a 

width of a car couldn’t fit through it.  It’s typically what we ask 

for.  And, then you have to have that fence around it.  They have 

containers out there. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Outside the bollards or it doesn’t matter? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It’s typically inside. Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because I mean you were saying, Dave, the thing is 

going to be elevated. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Where the six tables are. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, it doesn’t say --- I mean with the plans that 

we’re looking at, it doesn’t shown that.  It just shows it is going to 

be an 8” railing or 8’?  It’s a 4’ rail in the front.  And, I mean, I 

would rather see a real rendition, after working with Dave, if that --

- that is what I’d rather see than what we’re looking at here. 

 MR. MILLER:  Yah, for the spring, I definitely will pick Dave’s 

brain. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, we can schedule it for --- how soon.  Because 

we’ve got to have --- if we continue the public hearing, it’s got to 

be within a certain time frame. So – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, and if you are not going to be using it in the 

winter than there is no sense of urgency. 

 MR. MILLER:   We do use what’s there now.  We don’t let people 

drink out there without the permit but that’s what we’re trying to get 

now just the permit. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you are not going to have people out in January 

or February drinking if we gave it to you. 

 MR. MALONEY:  Yah, they will.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It’s more of a smoke thing. 

 MR. MALONEY:  They’ll stand out in a blizzard to smoke. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  But I mean, if they’re looking for something now, 

it wouldn’t be tables. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   We could act on the existing patio and give an 

approval for the 5 b 20’ existing patio. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. MILLER:  There is no tables.  There is no service out there. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What stipulations for the safety issues? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   That raises a different issue, though.  If there 

are no tables out there and you are just having people standing out 

there drinking, then how many people and that’s not something --- 

you’re asking for outdoor dining and patio but you are really saying 

it is a drinking platform. 

 MR. MILLER: Well, that platform is just for drinking and smoking.  

In the spring will be the whole deck and everything else. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would think we would, under our regulations; we 

would want to approve it for people sitting at tables on that patio.  

Not standing around drinking. 

 THE CHAIR:  On the existing patio. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  On the existing patio.  But there’d have to be a 

limit as to the number of tables and a limit as to the number of 

people. 

 THE CHAIR:   Yes, see what we’re --- our concern is going to be 

that they get served at the bar, they walk outside with a drink in 

their hand, you know, you could have 50 people out there, you know. 

There is no control.  And, if you have tables, you’re limited to 4 to 

a table times you know, 6 tables.  That’s 24 people.  There is no 

limit on the existing patio.  That’s the concern I think that he is 

raising. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yes.   

 MR. MILLER:  We could do 3 tables at 2 people each.  They’ll fit 

on the sidewalk. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But the approval, if there is one, would be not 

more than 6 people. 

 MR. MILLER:  Gotcha. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, just keep in mind there is a 

handicapped spot there.  I am not sure if that has access.  Is there a 

ramp that goes up to that? 

 MR. MALONEY:  That’s a little further down. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  To the patio?  Okay, as long as you have clear 

access.  That’d be a concern. 

 MR. MILLER:  We’re on the bottom.  There is no ramp, no steps. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  So, there is access further ---  

 MR. MILLER:  The handicapped spot leads out right on to our front 

door.  

 MR. LAVALLEE:  So you would have to ---  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So they get out of their car, they go to the 

left and they come in the front entrance.  And, it’s all flat. 

 MR. MILLER:  All flat. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  If they wanted to come back --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I’ll tell you, it’s --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’d rather really see a sketch with the tables. 

 THE CHAIR: Yah, but not only that. You’ve got parking in front.  

People sitting out there at tables.  Somebody handicapped could drive 

right on to the patio because it’s not raised.  It’s flat.   

 And, we just had an example of that at the bank, TD Bank. 

Somebody drive right into the side of the bank from the parking lot.  

The parking is exactly like this.  They drove into the --- right into 

the bank.  
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 And, you’ve got people sitting at tables.  A handicapped person, 

or the other parking spot, drives in.  Doesn’t stop for whatever 

reason --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You know, if we tabled this, would there be enough 

time to question, to have them     come to the next meeting with a – 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave?  What do you think?  I mean, you look at just 

the existing patio. 

 MR. MALONEY:  There are brick bollards in-between the fencing.  

You know, it’s not just open with a fence.  There is brick bollards 

that hold the roof up. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  You’ve got three of those. 

 MR. MALONEY:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  But the handicapped doesn’t have anything in front of 

it and nor does the parking, the second parking space. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   Mr. Chairman.  Could you restripe it so they do 

line up in front of these things? 

 MR. MILLER:  Possibly.  We could put a guardrail in front of it 

if need be. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I think you can block out the spaces and just move 

it over, if possible.    Would that solve some of the issue? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  All that is there right now is a chain link. That’s 

all that is there. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  None of this brick is there? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Those are pillars to hold the roof. 

 MR. MILLER: There is a couple of pillars.  They’re just spaced 

out. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  To your point, there is nothing in-between. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  But if you line up the spaces so the pillars are 

in the middle of that parking spot, if they --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  He’s still got the space there. 
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 MR. MILLER:  Maybe we could do like I said.  We could do a metal 

guardrail.  Something like that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, let’s --- 

 (Pause) 

 MR. MILLER:  Or a 3’ pylon. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, let me ask the question.  Dave, if we continue 

the public hearing from now, will we have time to act?  We don’t have 

to approve it.  We can deny it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  At the end of the 65 days either approve it or deny 

it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have 65 days in that window between now and the 

next meeting. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, there appears to be.  Sixty days is two 

months from now.  That’s January 26
th
. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  Okay. I just want to make sure we’re not 

between a rock and a hard place. 

 I would like you to come back.  Whatever you are doing today --- 

and I’m not --- whatever you are doing today won’t change if we 

continue the public hearing.  Okay? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But when you do come back, we want you to come back 

with a plan, not a sketch. 

 THE CHAIR:  For both. 

 MR. MILLER:  For both, yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  For what you are asking for approval for.  If you 

are not asking for approval for the second one then we really don’t 

even need to see it because we’re not going to be acting on it. 

 THE CHAIR:  But why wouldn’t we act on both the existing patio 

and the new one? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We could. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Do it in one --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I think the existing patio is just smoking.  If 

they bring liquor or things out, then we would have to act on it. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, what is happening today? 

 MR. MILLER:  They stand out there and smoke. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s it.  Nobody brings drinks? 

 MR. MILLER:  Nope. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Then we just --- let’s leave it that way. 

 Continue the public hearing and I guess my question is, if --- 

when you come back, we approve the raised one with the six tables, are 

you going to use the existing patio as well? 

 MR. MILLER:  It’ll be part of it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  I’d rather see the whole thing in one shot.  

Complete. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Complete with all the safety features and with the 

parking shown on all sides and what is going to be you know, around it 

for a buffer. 

 THE CHAIR: Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  More of an architectural --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, did you give us a topo or GIS picture of that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Not for that one.  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 So, with that, I would like to continue the public hearing if 

that is what you guys would like to do.  Can I have a motion to that                      

affect? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Make a motion to continue the public hearing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Until the next meeting. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Second. 

 THE CHAIR:  We have a second. 
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 Discussion? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I agree with the board. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  And, I think what we’ve said was --- 

Commissioner O’Keefe has said Commissioner LaPorte had said is that we 

want you to come back with really a final this is what you want with 

all the safety things that you talked with Dave about, et cetera, et 

cetera, including the existing and the raised.  Including showing a 

picture. If this thing is going to be raised, you know, how high, what 

are the dimensions?  What kind of railing?  That kind of thing. 

 Okay? 

 We have a motion and we have a second and we have had discussion.   

 (Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote) 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.   See you back here in January. 



26 

 

 E. APPEAL #6037A, Application of Michael Miller for special 

exception approval for a café liquor license under Sections 4-01.32. 

11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 26 West Main Street, property 

of CJBJ Realty LLC in a CB zone. 

 MIKE MILLER:  I’m back. 

 THE CHAIR:  You’re back.  Name and address? 

 MIKE MILLER:  Mike Miller, 2 Howard Avenue.  Meriden. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

 MR. MILLER:  I’m going to be buying Quinn’s and I’m turning it 

into a gastro pub.  Higher end beer and food. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do you have a contract? 

 MR. MILLER:  Yes. I do not have it with me.  But everything is – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you do have a signed contract? 

 MR. MILLER:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, this is nothing but transferring the license 

that they currently have now? 

 MR. MILLER:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  To you. 

 MR. MILLER:  There will be some slight remodeling inside as far 

as painting and tiling in the bathrooms, but --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But the plan that you have submitted is essentially 

the one. 

 MR. MILLER:  Is exactly what it is going to be.  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   And, would you include the bar stools?  This 

is going to be a service bar. 

 MR. MILLER:  It is going to be more of a high end food and beer.  

A mix. 

 THE CHAIR: So you are going to be serve food. 

 MR. MILLER: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:   And, it looks like there are 20 bar seats? 
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 MR. MILLER:  Yes.  That is currently what is there now. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s what you --- so if we put that in a 

stipulation, would that be a problem? 

 MR. MILLER:  Not a problem. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No exotic dancers, male or female? 

 MR. MILLER:  No. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is there going to be any entertainment? 

 MR. MILLER:  There might be some light acoustics on the weekends, 

but that is it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, what are the hours of operation? 

 MR. MILLER:  Eleven o’clock to closing, either 1:00 or 2:00 pm --

- or am. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 The only concern I have and again it is minor, um, we’ve been 

having --- one of the things that concerns us is the music getting 

outside the building as you have people there. 

 So as part of the stipulations, I’d like to make sure that 

whenever there is music that the doors are closed.  Okay?   So the 

music stays inside and not blares out on to – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, other concerns, as I’m looking at it now, I’m 

seeing a patio outside.  And, I am looking at the application and the 

application doesn’t ask for outdoor seating.  Are you planning on any 

outdoor tables? 

 MR. MILLER:  Yes.  I need what is out there now. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because that’s not in the application. 

 MR. MILLER:  I didn’t know it was two applications. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, let me ask you a question:  It’s already 

existing, right? 

 MR. MILLER:  The permit he has now is a liquor permit, a café 

permit with patio.  I’m basically taking that over. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, do we have to --- 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t know.  I mean, we could approve the liquor 

license but if there is no outdoor existing --- 

 THE CHAIR:  There is. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, wouldn’t there need to be a new application 

because there is a new permittee?   

 What I am saying is the application, if someone were to review 

it, would only see that it is for a change of liquor license. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Because our stipulation says it is only for the 

current owner. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  So that the new owner is going to --- you 

are going to lose the patio by virtue of the new ownership because it 

would be a violation of the existing stipulations. 

 All I am saying is that the application, as I am reading the 

application, does not ask for outdoor patio seating. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do you plan on using that patio in the winter months 

for smoking? 

 MR. MILLER:  No. 

 MR. GWOREK:  No? 

 MR. MILLER:  Well, probably, yah.  There is no smoking out in 

front on the street. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, that, I don’t think that is --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Smoking wouldn’t be – it would be liquor. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Yah, that’s why I’m saying if we just approve – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We could approve the liquor permit now.  Right.  

All I’m saying is you would need to come back for the outdoor in the 

spring.  That’s all I’m saying.  The rest of it, I don’t really have 

any issues with. It is an existing --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  They could still use it as a smoking area but they 

can’t have liquor out there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Correct. 
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 MR. MILLER:  The patio was put in, I think, about 3 years ago.  

It has 8’ walls and it meets all the regulations and everything.  

There is no food service out there, either. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I remember them coming to this board for that. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, how about if we do this:  How about if we 

approve the or we vote on the appeal as it has been submitted.  And, 

then you come back at your convenience.  You can work with Dave.  I 

don’t think there will be an issue.  We’ll  --- do I have the 

authority to waive the fee, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, we can waive the fee. 

 THE CHAIR: We’ll waive the fee so you are not going to spend 

another amount of money just to get the approval for something that is 

already there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  He’ll be back in January, anyway. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  There you go. 

 MR. MILLER:  True. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, are you okay with that? 

 MR. MILLER:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Thank you. 

 MR. MILLER: Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

7:42 pm. 
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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

Public Hearing and Regular Meeting 

November 26, 2013 

 

 

 The Zoning Board of Appeals held a regular meeting on Tuesday, 

November 26, 2013 in the Public Assembly Room at the Southington 

Municipal Center, 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT.  

Chairman Robert Salka, called the meeting to order at 7:42 o’clock, 

p.m. 

 The following Commissioners were present, viz: 

 Jeffrey D. Gworek, Joseph LaPorte & Mathew J. O’Keefe 

 

 Alternates: Ronald Bohigian 

   

 

 Ex-officio members present were as follows, viz? 

 

 David J. Lavallee, Acting Town Planner 

 

 Absent: Bryan Wysong, Commissioner 

   Dee Ahern, Alternate 

   Paul Bedard, Alternate 

 

 

 Ronald Bohigian was seated for Bryan Wysong for this evening’s 

meeting.  A quorum was determined. 

  

 

NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #6033A, Application of Say it With signs for a 

height variance for signage under Sections 13-11 &* 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 35 Darling Street, property of SVA Realty LLC in 

an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6033A with the condition 

that the sign be 10’ high.  No more than 10’ high.    

 Mr. Bohigian seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe advised he did drive by there. I think that it will 

fit the location. I don’t think it will be too high at 10’.  It’ll be 

over the tops of cars.  There were other signs in the area that were 

also higher than 8’.  So I think it fits the plan of the development 

that we have there. 
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 Mr. Bohigian agreed.  He stated he had been there numerous times 

and knows the location.  You really can’t see it unless you are right 

on top of it. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 

 

 B. APPEAL #6034A, Application of Marjeta Papa for a restaurant 

liquor license under Sections 4-01.32, 4-03.32A, 11-04.3 & 15-05 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 2211 Meriden Waterbury Road, property of 

Marion mall Associates LLC c/o David Cayer in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6034A with 

conditions.  Those conditions being: 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 - Number of bar seats shall not exceed 17. 

 - No live entertainment. 

 - Any significant change in the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer will require a new application. 

 - Any changes in management, permittee, would require a new 

application. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented the plaza suits this type of development.  

It is in the rear.  It would be a good addition for the type of 

business we’re trying to attract to that type of building.  And, 

obviously, they require a special exception so they can run their 

business. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6035A, Application of Scot R. & Lynelle D. Smalles 

for a 1.7’ side yard setback variance for a proposed addition under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 241 Beechwood Drive, 

property of Scot R. & Lynelle D. Smalles in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6035A.  Mr. Gworek asked 

about the height stipulation. 

 Mr. O’Keefe suggested that it in accordance with the plan that 

was submitted.  That be attached to it. 

 Mr. LaPorte said he would amend his motion to include that. 

 Mr. O’Keefe seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte said he felt it was a minor variance they were asking 

for. 

 Mr. O’Keefe agreed. If you look at the neighborhood, you see a 

lot of the houses have been improved.  It is a diminimus side yard 

variance.  It’s compatible with the neighborhood so I wouldn’t have 

any problems with it. 

 The Chair agreed. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 D. APPEAL #6036A, Application of Michael Miller for a special 

exception approval to allow alcohol to be served on an outdoor patio 

under Sections 4-01.32, 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1678 a/k/a. 1672 Meriden Waterbury Road, property of 

Southington Center Ltd in a B zone. 

 Public hearing has been continued.  That will be on the first 

meeting in January, 2014. 

 

 

 E. APPEAL #6037A, Application of Michael Miller for special 

exception approval for a café liquor license under Sections 4-01.32. 

11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 26 West Main Street, property 

of CJBJ Realty LLC in a CB zone. 
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 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal 6037A. 

 He clarified first we are approving the liquor permit or café 

permit, only and second the conditions are: 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 - Number bar seats will not exceed 20. 

 - Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer would require a new application. 

 - Any live entertainment would be just light acoustical.  Not 

more than three entertainers. 

 - Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 Mr. Bohigian seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted it is an existing building and it’s the same 

use of the same premises.  I don’t think it comes as a surprise.  We 

just wish you luck! 

 Mr. LaPorte clarified it is a café license, beer, wine and 

liquor. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 The Chair noted we are not having a meeting on December 10, 2013.  

The next meeting would be in January, the seconded Tuesday. 

 Mr. Lavallee updated the commission on activity this month.  

There were about 40 sign violations.  Three 4 x 6 clothing bin 

violations.  Three blight issues.  All since November 5
th
.   Matt is 

out there doing what he was hired to do. 

 The Chair asked for a resolution column on this report so we 

could have a running list as to the status.      

 Discussion. 

 The auto dealer on Meriden Waterbury Road was discussed.  He is 

the one where there was a request for an addition to the Auto House on 

Meriden Waterbury Turnpike.  He received some letters in the past 

about parking vehicles up on the lawn area which is in the state right 
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of way.  I just want to make sure those are back off the lawn and on 

the pavement before we would approve anything internally through the 

planning department.  Any violation of that would certainly put his 

repairer’s license or used car dealer’s license that he got through us 

in jeopardy.    

 The addition would just be for storage of the higher end vehicles 

he sells there.  As long as that is resolved, we can move forward with 

it. 

 The Chair asked if he got a notice of violation or a cease & 

desist?   Mr. Lavallee clarified we are saying we are not going to 

give you anything for your addition until that is resolved and Matt 

will go out and check it. 

 The Chair asked why he didn’t get a notice of violation.  Mr. 

Lavallee said he was not sure he was in violation.  Matt did go out to 

look at it. 

 The Chair reminded everyone one of the conditions with sales of 

autos is that they are not parked up on the lawn and they’re in marked 

spaces. 

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out the banners, as well.  He has them up, 

takes them down and then he puts them up. 

  

 Mr. Lavallee said the two owners of downtown restaurants with 

music coming out have been invited to come to the January meeting. 

 As to the limited repair license versus general repair license, 

limited is exactly that.  It is very limited.  It’s just fluid 

changes, fan belts, bulbs, that type of thing.  They can have one 

motor vehicle space for repair. 

 A general repair does the body work and they have to have at 

least two spaces for the vehicles.   

  

 Mr. LaPorte asked Mr. Lavallee to touch base with Family Pizza on 

the sign.  There is an illuminated sign in the window advertising 

alcohol. 
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ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr.LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.   Mr. Bohigian seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:54 o’clock, pm) 

 

   Robert Salka, Chairman 

   Zoning Board of Appeals 

 

 


